Bloomsburg Area School District 

Board of School Directors 

Regular Monthly Meeting 
Monday, 16 May 2011   
7:00 p.m. 

District Office Board Room 
MINUTES

Attendance

The regular monthly meeting of the Bloomsburg Area School District Board of Directors was called to order at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, 16 May 2011, in the district office board room, followed by the pledge to the flag.  Directors in attendance were:  Mrs. Bonnie Fiedler, Mr. Brent Hock, Mr. Justin Hummel, Mr. David Klingerman Jr., Ms. Cristina Mathews, Dr. Francis Peters, Mrs. Sandra Rupp, and Mr. Thomas Tobin.  Mrs. Bonnie Crawford was absent and excused from the meeting.  
Bloomsburg Area School District administrators in attendance were:  Dr. Cosmas Curry and Mr. Michael Upton.  
Others present were:  Ms. Jessica Allen, Mrs. Michelle Hintz, Ms. Alyse Jackson, Ms. Stephanie Kessler, Mr. Michael Lester, Ms. Kailyn Mott (arrived at 7:30 p.m.), Mr. Brad Remig (left at 7:20 p.m.), Mr. Tom Smida (left at 7:20 p.m.), Mrs. Pam Szilagyi, and Mrs. Jamie Thrush.      
RECOGNITION OF VISITORS & PERSONS WISHING TO SPEAK 
No one wished to address the board at this time.  
NEW BUSINESS 

Approval of Bond Refinancing 

At this point in the meeting, Mr. Klingerman announced that Item K under “New Business” was being moved to the next item on the agenda.  Mr. Brad Remig from Public Financial Management (PFM) reported on the results of the live competitive auction that had taken place earlier that day via the Internet for the district’s bond refinancing, which was for $9,995,000.00.  The auction received 48 bids.  He said that the district had secured an A-1 credit rating, so it did not need to purchase bond insurance.  Mr. Smida went through the bond sale document, which showed that Janney Montgomery Scott had come in with the lowest interest rate, which was 2.66%.  
Mr. Tom Smida from the Firm of Mette, Evans, & Woodside then distributed a resolution that the board would need approve.  First Columbia Bank was named as the paying agent.  

After the presentations of Mr. Remig and Mr. Smida, Mr. Hock moved to approve the bond refinancing as presented, and Dr. Peters seconded this motion.  The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Mrs. Fiedler moved to approve the minutes of the 18 April 2011 regular monthly meeting and the 2 May 2011 special meeting and work session.  Mr. Hummel seconded this motion and it then passed by a unanimous voice vote.  
FINANCIAL REPORTS 
Approval of Financial Reports 
Ms. Mathews made the motion to approve the financial reports for April 2011, and Mrs. Fiedler seconded this motion.  The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  
Approval of Bills Payable 

Mr. Tobin made the motion to approve the bills payable for 19 April 2011 – 16 May 2011, ranging from check #00029760 – check #00029914, including wire transfers totaling $270,175.97, in the amount of $1,058,658.83.  Mr. Hummel seconded the motion, which then passed by a unanimous roll call vote.  
Approval of Bills Payable for the Capital Reserve Fund 
Mr. Tobin moved to approve the bills payable for the Capital Reserve Fund for 22 March 2011 – 18 April 2011, being check #00001676, totaling $28.95.  Mr. Hock seconded this motion, and it then passed by a unanimous voice vote.  
Approval of Bills Payable for the Capital Project Fund 
Mr. Tobin made the motion, which Mrs. Fiedler seconded, to approve the bills payable Capital Reserve Fund for 19 April 2011 – 16 May 2011, ranging from check #00001679 – check #00001678, totaling $11,613.00.  The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  
SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT 
Dr. Curry reported that he had called the Pennsylvania Department of Education (PDE) and learned that PDE had not yet reviewed Family & Consumer Science (FCS) program curtailment requests.  He said that these requests may not be approved, as the department might decide that FCS teachers are the only certified teachers able to teach the state standard regarding child development.  
STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE’S REPORT 

As Rachel DeFrain was not at the meeting, no report was given.  
OLD BUSINESS 
There was no old business to come before the board at this time.  
NEW BUSINESS 
Approval of Out-of-State/Overnight Field Trip Request 
Mr. Tobin made the motion, which Mr. Hummel seconded, to approve the trip of the Technology Student Association (TSA) trip to the National TSA Leadership Conference in Dallas, Texas from 21 June 2011 – 25 June 2011, at an approximate cost to the district of $2,263.00.  The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  
Approval of Second Reading of Policy 249. Bullying/Cyberbullying 
Mrs. Fiedler made the motion, which was seconded by Ms. Mathews, to approve on second and final reading the amended Policy 249. Bullying/Cyberbullying.  The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

Approval of Purchasing New Chemistry Textbooks 
Mr. Hummel made the motion, which Mrs. Fiedler seconded, to approve the purchase of 80 high school chemistry textbooks for the 2011-2012 school year, at a unit cost of $82.47, and a grand total (including shipping) of $6,597.60.   
It was reported that these textbooks would be on display in the district office for a 30-day review period, with final approval being recommended on 20 June 2011.  Mr. Tobin said he would like the district to keep in mind that it may wish to pursue switching from physical textbooks to electronic format (such as Kindles or i-pads) in the future.  

After discussion, the motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  
Approval of Proposed BASD Budget 
Mrs. Rupp made the motion to approve the proposed preliminary final Bloomsburg Area School District budget for the 2011-2012 school year, in the amount of $21,338,264.29.  Mrs. Fiedler seconded this motion.  
Mr. Tobin requested that prior to the 20 June 2011 meeting, at which time the board will be voting on the final budget, that the board receive a finalized copy of the budget. 
Mrs. Fiedler asked if field trips were being cut for 2011-2012, and Dr. Curry responded that the district would pay for one field trip per grade level, and that any trips beyond that would need to be funded through an alternate source, such as a parent-teacher organization.  Mrs. Fiedler also said that when the board approved the 2011-2012 athletic budget, it should consider not approving tournaments and games that are far away.  Lastly, she said she believed the midget football organization should be paying to use the district’s fields.  To this, Mr. Tobin said that he disagreed, as he believes the public should be able to use the school district’s facilities because they are taxpayers.  
At the conclusion of the discussion about the budget, the motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

Approval of CMAVTS Budget 
Mr. Tobin made the motion, which Mr. Hock seconded, to approve the Columbia-Montour Area Vocational-Technical School’s 2011-2012 budget, in the amount of $6,785,386.00, with Bloomsburg Area School District’s share being $795,190.00, which is 14.1511% of the total budget.  The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

Approval of Teacher Job Description 
Ms. Mathews made the motion, which Mrs. Fiedler seconded, to approve the teacher job description as presented at the meeting. The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

Approval of Assistant Board Secretary 
Ms. Mathews moved to reappoint Business Administrator Michael Upton as the Assistant Board Secretary from 1 July 2011 – 30 June 2012.  Mrs. Fiedler seconded this motion, which then passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

Approval of Board Treasurer 
Mr. Hock made the motion, which Mr. Hummel seconded, to reappoint Bonnie Fiedler as the Board Treasurer from 1 July 2011 – 30 June 2012.  The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

Approval of Solicitor 
Mr. Tobin made the motion to reappoint Gary Norton as the Board Solicitor, with the retainer fee being $1,100.00 and the hourly rate being $125.00, from 1 July 2011 – 30 June 2012, and Ms. Mathews seconded this motion.   

Mr. Hock then made the motion to amend the motion to read:  Reappoint the firm of Derr, Pursel, Luschas, & Norton as the board solicitor for the period of 1 July 2011 – 30 June 2012.  The retainer fee is $1,100.00 and the hourly rate is $125.00.  Ms. Mathews seconded this motion, which then passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

The amended motion went on to pass by a unanimous voice vote.  

Approval of Auditor 
Mr. Tobin moved to reappoint Forgett & Kerstetter as the district’s auditor from 1 July 2011 – 30 June 2012.  Mrs. Fiedler seconded this motion, which then passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

PERSONNEL 
Approval of Professional Day-to-Day Substitute 
Ms. Mathews made the motion, which Mr. Hummel seconded, to approve Jesse Childress as a professional day-to-day substitute, effective 17 May 2011.  The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

Approval of Substitute Bus Drivers 
Ms. Mathews made the motion, which Mrs. Fiedler seconded, to approve Michael Davis and Rose Law as substitute bus drivers for FishingCreek Transportation for the remainder of the 2010-2011 school year, effective 17 May 2011.  The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

Acceptance of Classified Staff Resignations 
Mrs. Fiedler made the motion, which Mrs. Rupp seconded, to accept the resignations of Beaver-Main Elementary School Paraprofessional Leslie Alter, retroactive to 10 May 2011, and Bloomsburg Middle School Personal Care Aide Chris Kessler, effective 20 May 2011, and to add both of them to the classified substitute list.  The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

Acceptance of Summer Swim Coach Resignation 
Mrs. Fiedler made the motion, which Mr. Hock seconded, to accept the resignation of Summer 2011 Head Swim Coach Amy Weaver, retroactive to 3 May 2011.  The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

Approval of Change of Status for Summer Swim Coach 
Mr. Hummel moved to approve changing the status of Charles LaCroix from Assistant Summer Swim 2011 Coach to Head Summer Swim 2011 Coach, at a stipend of $750.00.  Mrs. Fiedler seconded this motion, which then passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

Approval of Professional Staff Transfer 
Mr. Hummel made the motion, which was seconded by Mrs. Rupp, to approve transferring Family & Consumer Science Teacher Toni Farides from Bloomsburg Middle School to Bloomsburg High School, effective for the start of the 2011-2012 school year, with Mr. Dan Bonomo as her supervisor.  The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

Approval of Professional Staff 
Ms. Mathews made the motion, which Mrs. Fiedler seconded, to approve Jamie Thrush as a Kindergarten Teacher at Memorial Elementary School, at Step 2 Bachelors +24 and a salary of $37,392.00, and with benefits as per the negotiated contract, with Mr. Ryan Moran as her supervisor, effective for the start of the 2011-2012 school year.  The motion passed by a roll call vote of seven yes votes and one abstention (being Mr. Klingerman).  

Mrs. Fiedler moved to approve Michelle Hintz as a Sixth-Grade Language Arts Teacher at Bloomsburg Middle School, at Step 2 Bachelors and a salary of $36,143.00, and with benefits as per the negotiated contract, with Mr. Marc Freeman as her supervisor, effective for the start of the 2011-2012 school year.  Mr. Hock seconded this motion, which then passed by a unanimous roll call vote.  
Acceptance of Athletic Coach Resignation 
Mrs. Fiedler made the motion, which Mrs. Rupp seconded, to accept the resignation of Assistant Field Hockey Coach Amber Reese, effective 16 May 2011.  The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

Transfer of Paraprofessional 
Mrs. Fiedler made the motion, which was seconded by Mr. Tobin, to approve transferring Bloomsburg Middle School Paraprofessional Laura Grey to the position of Bloomsburg Middle School Personal Care Aide/Paraprofessional, effective 23 May 2011, and to remove her from the furlough list effective 15 June 2011 and bring her back as a Personal Care Aide for the 2011-2012 school year.  The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

Approval of Advisor 
Mr. Tobin made the motion, which Mrs. Rupp seconded, to approve Bloomsburg Middle School Teacher Robert Horn as the Bloomsburg Middle School Math Chairperson for the 2010-2011 school year, effective 1 November 2010, at a pro-rated stipend of $600.00.  The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

Approval of Summer Swim Coach 
Mrs. Fiedler made the motion, which was seconded by Mrs. Rupp, to approve Kailyn Mott as an Assistant Summer 2011 Swim Coach, at a stipend of $400.00.  The motion passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

Approval of Long-Term Professional Substitute 
Mrs. Fiedler moved to approve Alyse Jackson as a Long-Term Part-Time Reading Specialist at Beaver-Main Elementary School to cover the leave of absence for Patricia Suchocki, from 22 August 2011 until approximately 6 October 2011.  Mrs. Rupp seconded this motion, and it then passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

INFORMATION 

It was announced that the following items would appear on the 6 June 2011 meeting agenda:  Athletic Schedule 2011-2012, Athletic Director 2011-2012, and Budget.  

ANNOUNCEMENTS 
It was announced that the next work session was scheduled for 6 June 2011 at 7 p.m. in the district office board room, and that the next regular monthly meeting was scheduled for 7 p.m. in the district office board room.  

ADJOURNMENT 
At 8:27 p.m., Mrs. Fiedler moved to adjourn the public meeting and move into executive session to discuss personnel matters.  Dr. Peters seconded this motion, and it then passed by a unanimous voice vote.  

EXECUTIVE SESSION 

An executive was held, for the purpose of discussing personnel matters, from 8:27 – 9:02 p.m.  

Respectfully Submitted, 

Stephanie Kessler 

Recording Secretary 

